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April 11, 2009

From:  John Hoffmann

LANDSLIDE…AVALANCHE… SHOEPRINTS ON YOUR BACKSIDE:  The possible headlines for the election loss are endless.  On the bright side I drew 92’ Perot type numbers of course Ross was in a 3-person race.  I mean I may as well have been an announced candidate for the Democratic-Socialist-Green Party.  I certainly would like to thank the folks who voted for me and the nice people that contributed $2,200 toward my more than $7,200 campaign costs.

I called the mayor at 10:12 on election night.  I would have called him earlier but it took over an hour to unload and disassemble all the signs that my wife and I had picked up. I congratulated him on his overwhelming victory and thanked him for saving me the $2,500 I would have spent for a party, featuring my friend jazz trumpeter Jim Manely’s band and several well know St. Louis signers.   

THE CAMPAIGN:  Please do not think that I am crying “Poor me” when writing about the campaign.  I am not.  I got whooped…pure and simple.  Here is how this race came about and I managed to get just 19% of the vote.   

I waited until the last minute to file for mayor, hoping that someone else would file… you know…someone with more Yuppie appeal…something that I do not have much of. 

That didn’t happen so I filed…because I really thought that voters should have an option to vote for someone other than a lobbyist to run for mayor.  The voters in Town and Country thought otherwise. 

Mayor Dalton said I went negative.  All I did during this campaign was to point out that not me but the STATE OF MISSOURI says Jon Dalton is a registered lobbyist.  I also handed out his client list, which he is required to file with the State and pointed out clear conflicts of interest.  I pointed out that all of his reported campaign contributors from his 2005 unopposed campaign came from Political Action Committees, corporations and people from outside of Town and Country.   

I sent out a city wide mailer making these points. 

I also pointed out talking to people that on the mayor’s own website he listed under Civic and Charitable Organizations that not only he was the a member of the Old Warson Country Club, but was on the board of directors. Here is a guy who as a politician claims he is the consensus builder, but belongs to a club that has been famous in St. Louis society as being the last places where you would find a cross section of St. Louisians. In other words…Old Warson is what we older St. Louisians refer to as a “restrictive” club.  While there is a large population of professionals from the Near-East living in Town and Country, plus an active Jewish community, your name better not start with Ravi or Abdul or end in Stein or Berg and if you are a Johnson you better be the right color Johnson if you hope to belong to Old Warson.        

The long and the short of it is that clearly these facts about the mayor do not bother very many people in Town and Country at all. In fact to some folks I am now guessing, see them as positives.     

WHY I GOT INVOLVED IN TOWN AND COUNTRY POLITICS IN THE FIRST PLACE:     Mayor Dalton was a big reason why I got involved in local politics in the first place.  (If you have already heard this during the campaign, please skip to the next section.)

Weeks after we moved back to St. Louis in early 2006 uniformed firefighters were knocking on doors in my subdivision trying to get people to sign a petition to have the fire district annex Town and Country. What immediately ticked me off was three-fold. 

1)  Uniformed public safety officers never should be conducting political campaigns.

2)  The attempt to annex T&C into the Fire District began six weeks after the start of a new 5-year contract with the city that the Fire District was now trying to void. 

3)  At the time the Fire District’s tax rate was 85-cents on the $100 assessed valuation. In other words the taxes on a modest T&C home would go up $600 and on a very large home they would go up $3,000.  Currently and at this time we are paying ZERO in property taxes for any city services including fire and EMS.  This was clearly an out and out tax grab attempt by the fire district. 

I went to City Hall figuring I would find some very upset politicians and a city administrator.  In fact I found none of those people.  Nobody was particularly upset at all.  Some were saying that the city should not take a stand in this political issue as it would be unfair to interfere with a ballot issue.  This amazed me.

Then I found out that the mayor was a very active lobbyist in Jefferson City.  In fact in 2005 our biggest contractor, The West Co. EMS and Fire Protection District along with three other fire districts were lobbying clients of the mayor.  The mayor claimed they were a consortium, but there is no consortium by name listed on his lobbying client list.  The WCEMS&FPD along with the other districts were listed as stand along clients, meaning he was billing and receiving pay from each of them.         

The first question that came to my mind was “Ethically, how in the world does a politician take on the city’s biggest contractor as a private client?”  Then the second question immediately comes up…”How in the world does a mayor sign a $17.5 million 5-year contract in the same year with a private client?”

THEN THERE WAS SUNSCREEN:  Next after listening to the mayor tell one group after another about what a great job his “blue-ribbon” committee” on fire service did, I wanted to see this committee’s report.  I filed a records request with the city and got an e-mail back from the mayor saying I was not entitled to see the report.  The Missouri Sunshine Law said otherwise.  Then I got a call from the city saying to investigate my records request would cost me $23 an hour.  This somewhat shocked me.  Clearly they were trying to intimidate me.  Heck how long does it take to investigate that the report is the mayor’s desk drawer?

So I went to Clayton and hired a lawyer.  I then informed the city that it had 10 days to give me the report or I was filing suit in Circuit Court.  The next day I was in the mayor’s office being handed the report at no charge. 

My problem is that the city administrator had known me since 1976 when we worked together as cops.  He knew that I was an arson investigator for 10-years, a job that required obtaining countless public records.  He also knew that I worked as a police admin officer in a job that including running a records room.  He knew that I was an assistant police chief that ran the day-to-day operations of a police department that included a records room.  He knew I covered Congress and the Justice Department as a magazine writer and often used government reports in articles. Finally he knew I ran a regulatory enforcement unit that had its own records section.  In other words...I KNOW RECORDS LAWS.  If the city was going to pull this on me what are they likely to try to do to keep a person from finding the truth in a report who doesn’t know anything about records laws? 

By the way…the report wasn’t really a report.  It was a power-point bullet presentation that was not signed by any members of the committee.  In fact some members I talked to said they had never seen it.  The report recommended that the city assist the fire district to annex the city.  

The whole thing stinks. 

All this got me to consider running for alderman.  In 2007 after finding out that Tim Welby was regularly missing Board of Aldermen meetings (25% in the last year of his two-year term) I decided to run.  

After being elected to the Board of Aldermen, I soon discovered the mayor picked up the Zoo and Science Museum as lobbying clients.  Both places that tax us!

He also added the St. Louis County Municipal League.  Here is one that ethically is really hard to understand.  In 2007 he was both an elected official and a lobbyist for the St. Louis County Board of Election Commissioners!  How can an elected official work for the Board of Election Commissioners?

This does not even cover the tobacco companies.  As mayor Jon Dalton represented 4 tobacco companies that produced 27 brands of cigarettes. How as an elected official do you look after the health, safety and welfare of folks and then at the same time get paid by big tobacco? 

Those are the reasons I ran against the mayor.  Our history of spending was also an issue for me as we are in the middle of a recession.  Clearly these issues were not very important to the voters of T&C.               

THE POST DISPATCH ARTICLE:  Stephen Deere, a Post-Dispatch reporter called me several weeks ago and wanted to follow me around knocking on doors one day.  Free publicity during a campaign can be risky because you have no control over it.  The article had nothing to do with me losing, but it may have had something to do with how badly I lost.  

I stressed the points about how I felt a lobbyist should not be the head of a government.  I then pointed out all of conflicts Mayor Dalton has being mayor and being a top lobbyist in Jefferson City.  

When the article ran Mr. Deere instead of using the main campaign points I was hammering on, used as a theme the quips I made in side conversations.  When asked the main difference between me and mayor I would laugh and say a $2,000 suit with a pressed handkerchief versus someone in Dockers and a LL Bean sweater or a Porshe sports car versus a 10-year-old Toyota.   These were jokes (although very true). Unfortunately that was the slant of the article, instead of the lobbying and ethics concerns I was raising.    

I have to say had I been running in Overland, Affton or South St. Louis the article would have been outstanding.  I know it didn’t help me at all in Town and Country.  But once again the risk of newspaper publicity is that you have no control over it. I have to say I don’t think it helped Mayor Dalton in Overland, Affton and South St. Louis. 

Lets be perfectly honest…there are some in Town and Country and Ladue and Frontenac who feel they are better than most others simply by their address, when in fact they are merely more fortunate than others.  I feel that this group clearly fell into the Dalton camp.     

I AM GETTING OLD:  Three people asked me about the article and I made another quip…(I have to stop doing that)…which was…luckily many people who the article might have offended in T&C don’t read the Post-Dispatch as they consider it the Midwest edition of Pravda.   None of the three had any idea what Pravda is.  I AM GETTING SO OLD. 

BLOGS:  The online version of the Post-Dispatch has blog comments at the end of articles. Now having been a sportswriter for eight years on the east coast I learned long ago not to blog.  Reading these blogs it was clear that some Mayor Dalton supporters had signed up and were typing away taking pretty good shots at me.  Then I would get a positive comment and one of the mayor’s peeps would type that the comment was written in the style of these newsletters and isn’t it pathetic that I would be commenting.  Let me repeat. I DO NOT BLOG.  

THE RIVERFRONT TIMES ARTICLE :  Next the October RFT article on me calling me “Mavericky” didn’t help.  Here is how that came about.  Chad Garrison, a RFT reporter, independent of me was researching for a possible story on Brian Marchant-Calsyn, the resident in the fight to place a gate across a shared driveway.  After receiving neighbor complaints, I was able to determine that the Marchant-Calsyn was a convicted drug dealer who did Federal Prison time in the mid-1990s.  I also found out that he was running several internet businesses out of an office in Town and Country that had generated a dozen complaints alleging fraud with the Attorney General’s Officer.  Plus nine lawsuits alleging he was operating a Ponzi Scheme filed in St. Louis County Circuit Court.  All this plus he had legally changed his name in 2002.  

Mr. Garrison determined separately that he had also been a sales person in the S&K Investment Ponzi Scheme in the late 1990s that resulted in Federal felony convictions of Town and Country residents Richard Nieswonger and Carl Kossmeyer. 

Garrison called me in September and said his editor was killing the story on Marchant-Calsyn because he could not get alleged victims or Marchant-Calsyn to speak on the record. He did say that he could include the information about Marchant-Calsyn if he did a feature story on me. I agreed to do this hoping to shine a light on Marchant-Calsyn and create more internet hits for people checking his name before investing $50,000 in one of his companies. 

The article was not that great…to say the least.  In fact some people went door to door in their neighborhood handing it out trying to convince people not to vote for me. A Post-Dispatch reporter later told me that the RFT always tries and make any politician look stupid.  

I was successful in one area through.  If you Google Brian Marchant Calsyn, the Riverfront Times article is the first thing to pop up. 

THE TARGETS:  The Dalton campaign got out the Dalton voters and I was unable to get out voters who were likely to support me. I targeted doctors.  Let’s face it…the top two occupations in this town is either doctors or lawyers.   I felt I would get most of the public lawyer vote, such as judges and prosecutors, but there are not too many of those folks in town.  The private lawyers might be a tougher vote to get and would likely go to the mayor.  

I went after the doctor vote thinking that doctors have to make multiple decisions each day involving ethics and could easily see the ethical conflict that would exist having an active lobbyist as mayor.  The trouble with that choice of person to target is that doctors are very busy and some doctors living in town have hospital calls or satellite offices far out of town.  Their day is busy with patients, hospital visits and in many cases with traveling, leaving little time to vote in a municipal election. I Googled every voter on the rolls whose name was not Jones, Smith or other very common names.  Everyone who was a doctor got a personal letter.  Over 250 doctor letters went out. Several other similar groups were targeted.  I did not have much success.  Anyone who is considering running for office I have a number of wire sign stakes you can have at a very reasonable rate.        

SIGNS:  Let me confess…I have no problem ringing someone’s doorbell or writing them a letter and asking them to vote for me.  However, I have a very tough time asking anyone to put a campaign sign in their yard or giving me money.  The Dalton campaign had no problem doing this at all.  They would include with door hangers requests for signs and campaign contributor cards with tick boxes ranging from $50 to $500.

On the signs…I have to think there was some gross overkill.  Dalton signs were going up in front of vacant houses, empty lots and on subdivision common ground.  I was getting calls from people saying they never gave the Dalton people permission to put up a sign and asked for me to put up mine.  Some of his signs were going up a month before the election. 

I think perhaps the worst location was between the city hall and Churchill School where there was a Wright and Dalton sign. It sure looked like it was either on city property or Churchill property.  That caused me to write to our city administrator for a geography lesson.  I was told that the Berra family  owned a sliver of land between the two properties.  Geez…With a couple of hundred signs out you might think they could have skipped these two.  

I had some signs stolen on a regular basis.  Unknown to the people stealing them, I had almost an unlimited supply of signs in my basement. On Election Day we put up more signs at polling places…some of those were swiped or moved.        

My big campaign promise is that I would pick up signs within hours of the polls closing.  On election night I pulled into my garage at 9:10 with my trunk so full of signs that it was hard to close.  By 10:10pm I had removed all the signs and separated them from the wire stands.  At 10:15 I realized I forgot to get three signs on Weidmann Road and went to pick them up.  At 1:30am as I was going to bed, I realized I forget to pick up three signs off of Old Woods Mill.  Back out I went to get signs.  I woke up at 9am on Wednesday and realized I had forgotten to pick up one more sign in my neighborhood.  I had that one in custody by 10am.  I thought…that was it.  Again I was wrong.  At 10pm on Wednesday I remembered another sign up off of Clayton Road…I turned out that was the last sign.  That was it     

FEEL THE LOVE:  I did receive an earful from a couple of people when I was going door-to-door.  However what amazed me was the fact that I received two hate letters one by e-mail and one by regular mail before the election and two after.  I am amazed that people think so little of themselves that they are afraid to give their name with their opinion.  The funny thing was one of the e-mails was signed anonymously but the sender’s name is part of the e-mail address.  

Here is the email from Ann: 

  

----- Original Message ----- 

From: "Ann Bussen" <annbussen@mac.com>

To: <johnhoffmann@charter.net>

Sent: Friday, April 03, 2009 12:55 AM

Subject: Race for Mayor

 Shame on you!  You have done  nothing but use smear tactics in your  
 sleazy effort to beat Jon Dalton in the race for mayor.  You're not a  
 real watchdog.  You are nothing but a sleazy slanderer.  Even if you  
 were qualified to be our mayor, which you are not, I wouldn't vote for  
 you because of the smear tactics you have used.  You totally disgust  
 me.  I just pray that the majority of T&C residents see what I see in  
 you.  Jon Dalton has been the best mayor ever for T&C.  And, I might  
 add, he has not stooped to your lowly level of using smear tactics  
 against you.  He is a man of honor and integrity.  You are not.   
 Signed:  From a T&C resident.

Here is the written letter:

Mr. Hoffmann

You really don’t know our town.  You live (sic) here in a very short time.  You are a city hoosier.  You are very boorish.

From a registered voter (60-years resident)

POST ELECTION CORRESPONDENCE FROM THE DALTON CAMP:  After beating someone by 80% of the vote what else can you do you if you are on the winning side?  Well I got several charming emails.  This one was probably at the top of the list. 

 

----- Original Message ----- 

From: Jeffrey Chosid mailto:JeffGC@conversource.com
To: johnhoffmann@charter.net 

Sent: Wednesday, April 08, 2009 1:19 PM

Subject: Chosid

Dear Mr. Hoffmann,

I was delighted to learn that almost 81% of those that voted we able to spot a complete flaming asshole.  You should be ashamed of behavior.  Hopefully, I’ll never have the opportunity of meeting you in person.

Sincerely,

J.G. Chosid

THE MARIETTE PALMER LIES:  I was warned that when I filed to run for mayor that Mariette Palmer would likely send out e-mails full of lies. Well it happened about 10 days before Election Day. 

Mariette claimed I was fired from my job as a police detective sergeant at Rock Hill.  This was completely false.  In fact Chief James Johnston called me in after I submitted a resignation letter and asked me to reconsider. Why Mariette would put this lie in an e-mail I do not know…

Next she claimed I was dressed up as a clown on the cover of St. Louis Magazine. Once again this was a complete and utter lie.  In 1979 I wrote a two-part cover story for St. Louis Magazine that ran in early 1980 discussing the pros and cons of all the various police departments in the St. Louis area.  I wrote the article under a pen name but it was later linked to me.  However, contrary to Mrs. Palmer’s claim that I dressed up as a clown, the magazine hired a model to pose for the cover shot not me.  

She then claimed I was fired from my job as a chief regulatory transportation enforcement officer in the Washington DC area of Maryland.  Had she just bothered to read the Washington Post articles on my website she would have learned that I quit five years after I created the position as a protest to political interference to my investigations of a taxi company that had made numerous illegal campaign contributions to a county executive who was running for governor. 

She claimed I was fired from another job that I resigned from to move to the east coast after my wife was transferred from Kansas City.  In fact I am currently receiving a retirement check from that police job.  

She also implied that I could not find a job in St. Louis.  In fact I have had a job in Town and Country for the last 18 months that is a 10-minute commute from my house.  

Mrs. Palmer claimed that I dropped out of Meramec Community College.  In fact I took college courses as my schedule as a police officer would allow.  The more I got promoted the tougher it was to match up my time on the job with class schedules.  I continued to take classes while I was in Kansas City and the Washington DC area, picking up hours at William and Mary, University of Missouri, University of Maryland and other colleges.  I obtained so much specialized training that in 1993 I was an instructor for the University of Delaware.  I also taught seminars for the U.S. Army, a number of state fire marshal offices across the country, insurance companies and even twice for the government of China in six cities across China.  I also wrote 10 technical articles for a several trade magazines and 140 other magazine articles as a national and Washington Correspondent.  Plus I was a sportswriter for newspapers owned by Gannett and the Washington Post.  But Mrs. Palmer would have you believe that I was a community college drop out. 

OOPS I FORGOT: When I received a copy of Mrs. Palmer’s email I was really ticked off.  Libelous…that is what it was!  Then I was reminded that as an elected official it is almost impossible to prove libel. Oops I forgot that I was somebody special…someone open and defenseless to lies. 

Mrs. Palmer has an excellent record of using lies in emails to hurt people and to try and have an impact in elections. It is sad that people will pay any attention to anything she sends out.  If you attend a public meeting you cannot miss her. 

 Ask anyone, they will be able to point her out.  She is about 73, has white hair piled on both sides of her head sort of like Mickey Mouse ears.  What appears to be white lipstick or liner is actually ink tattooed onto her lips.

She carries around a clipboard and will walk up to you and instead of introducing herself she will ask you for your email address. Do yourself a favor and don’t give it to her.           

FUNNIEST SIGHT ON ELECTION DAY OR THE WORLD’S LARGEST ID CARD:  Okay…my wife and I started early picking up the signs and began at the Hindu Temple on Weidmann Road.  There at the front of the doors to the polling place was none other than Fred Meyland-Smith.  He was wearing an outfit that made him look like he just walked out of an ad in Field and Stream.  Around his neck was string attached to poster board hanging on his chest.  In the center of the board was an 8x11 ½ photo of himself!  Above and below the photo was his hyphenated name. 

It was like he was wearing the world’s largest ID Card.  I would hate to see the scaner you have to swipe that thing past!

Fred, running unopposed, put out a lot a signs and worked hard in a sure-thing race.  There is no doubt that while Fred was campaigning hard for himself he was working equally hard against me.  

SEWER LATERALS AGAIN:  I had a Ward-2 resident contact me about her sanitary sewer collapsing and a repair bill in excess of $6,000.  Town and Country does not have a lateral sewer insurance coverage like almost all St. Louis County municipalities do. 

It was the second time a sewer line had failed on her property and she was pretty upset that T&C does have sewer lateral insurance.  She was so upset she called the mayor. 

I don’t know if you remember, but in a  February newsletter, I mentioned how at the Mason Valley Woods subdivision meeting a resident asked the mayor about sewer lateral insurance and the mayor had no idea what he was talking about. He asked the resident to repeat himself so he could write down “sewer lateral insurance.”

Well the mayor is now ready and he made a conference call back to the resident with the director of public works on the line.  She wasn’t at home so a message was left on voice mail.  Now the director of public works can do nothing to help this citizen since we don’t have a lateral sewer insurance plan.  But the mayor put him in the middle of a political issue with a mad homeowner. 

To get a lateral-sewer plan we would need to hold a referendum vote. If it passed the insurance fee would be collected with our real estate taxes, like $50 or $60 a year.  Once the fund is built up the annual fee would likely drop.   An insurance pool would be held and when someone had a sewer line break they could make a claim up to say $5,000 or $6,000.   Of course some of the houses are on extra large lots and might have much longer sewer lines that could cost much more to fix, but a capped amount would be available to all residents regardless of the size of the lot.     

Now I don’t know if you say something that the mayor does not like such as cuty property taxes…a sewer lateral fee…almost looks like a city property tax on your County tax bill. 

THE COUNT CHANGES:  A few newsletters ago I made mention that the West County EMS and Fire Protection District Fire Marshal had rated a small conference room at the new Longview farmhouse addition to hold 78 people.  A very remarkable number for a small room with a single entrance-exit point!  

I had written the fire chief asking him to send the fire marshal back out and myself and T&C building inspector, a retired battalion fire chief, would place 78 chairs in the room while he watched.  Before we could do this, he re-inspected the room and found that he made a mistake and lowered the occupancy by 24 people.  

THE LATEST MASON VALLEY MEETING:  The mayor and I were invited to attend the Mason Valley Estates HOA meeting at the city hall on March 30. 

These people were smart.  They held their meeting first and then had the politicians speak.  The reason was the mayor has developed a reputation of “going long.”  For instance up to 45 minutes on repeating the current state of the city which he recently used 2,500 words to describe in the city’s latest newsletter. The board of trustees and the residents present at the meeting included a number of people listed as Dalton supporters, but even they seemed to get a little weary as the mayor went well passed 30 minutes.  When he was finished a trustee asked me if I had any thing to add…and of course I did much to their chagrin.   

At the meeting a Boy Scout spoke on a recycling project he was working on.  This opened the door to allow the mayor to get in his former Boy Scout status.  I have yet to find a reason to bring out my Cub Scout, Boy Scout and Sea Scout resume while serving as an alderman or when campaigning.  I will have to work on this.  

NOTHING LIKE WATCHING SOMEONE GET HIT BY A TRAIN:  You may remember …TRIAL BY DROWNING… from our February 28 newsletter.  The original provider of the therapy horse riding program at Longview Park, Sandy Brooks, lost the contract to EATS (Equine Assisted Therapy) in 2005.  Ms. Brooks was interested in being able to bid or make a presentation in 2009 to win the contract back. It expires in April.  At a Parks and Trials Commission meeting a member of the public said Ms. Brooks had a “checkered past,” but offered no proof.  The Chairwoman, Lynn Wright, was WRONG…when she said Ms. Brooks had sued the city, while she was the operator.  The only person she ever sued was her ex-husband for divorce.   (She did file a complaint against the city for allowing events to be held at the Longview Farmhouse as it was not handicapped accessible at the time.)

At the February 16th Parks meeting, a retired registered physical therapist and an orthopedic surgeon on the Parks Commission were told presentations would be made.  Two people with this expertise would be good to help evaluate such a program.  

WAIT…NO…NO….our advisory commission that is supposed to help the board in these types of matters never heard a presentation.  Instead only Ms. Brooks was asked to attend a Board of Aldermen work session and make a presentation in March.  

This is absolutely the wrong forum for this. Work sessions are for the board to learn background on matters that will be before them in a regular meeting.   Ms. Brooks made the lone presentation.  The current provider made no presentation. 

Good government practices would tell anyone that you should put out a request for proposals to qualified venders and have them make proposals and presentations.  This would include the current vender.  This practice would force the current contractor to review their program and possibly make improvements. Competition is good.

After Ms. Brook’s presentation, Alderman Fred Meyland-Smith made a speech about an investigation he did. He recommended we keep the current vendor. Fred is a retired dog food salesman.  His investigation consisted of reading some online information and noting how the current contractor has always worked with the city at various events. (He did not talk about insurance benefits available if the EATS was run by a physical therapist, or if doctors could write prescriptions for their patients that would be covered by insurance companies for the horse therapy.)

Lynn Wright and Bill Kuehling weighed in on what a great job the current contractor has done.  Now I am up at Longview park almost daily and have watched the contractor take the kids through the paces and they seem to do just fine. But, I have no idea what is a good program and what is a poor program.  I know they could do a better job in pasture management plus cleaning and grooming the horses during the winter when the program is inactive. 

I mentioned it was a shame that we could not hear from the professionals in this area on the Parks Commission, since none of us knew anything about physical therapy for challenged children. The mayor was determined a vote would be taken in the regular meeting, and made one of his famous “consensuses” speeches.   He took an informal vote at a work session. The outcome was, the contract would be allow to automatically renew and no request for proposals would be made.  

Not for a second I am saying that Ms. Brooks should get a contract…but geez we should be requesting proposals every three or four years just to see what others can offer, including Ms. Brooks.  Also it allows the current provider to re-exam their current program. I actually sent the names of two other organizations that do horse therapy to the parks director in February thinking a RFP (Requests for Proposals) would be sent out.  It never was. 

Ms. Brooks left after the work session and did not stick around to see the vote during the regular meeting. She had already been mowed down by a train in the work session.  This was a show event the same way the Chinese and Russians used to put on show trials where almost everything was scripted. 

I made a similar speech in the regular BOA meeting, claiming good government demands that we ask for bidders every three or four years.  Mayor Dalton then took a shot at me by asking the city attorney how much the contract is worth.  The answer is $1 a year.  This showed the action by the board would not cost the city any money. 

I voted against the renewal of the contract without seeking other proposals.  It passed 5-to-1.  (Two aldermen were AWOL.)  I am now expecting the mayor or another alderman to claim that I am against horses and kids. 

NEXT ALMOST GETTING HIT BY A BUS:  Two Metro Bus representatives spoke during the public comment portion of the meeting.  They talked about the upcoming discontinued bus service from the Town and Country depot to points west.  All bus service was to be stopped going west from the depot. 

John Noce of Metro informed us how all service along Clayton Road and Manchester was being cut.  He then added that thanks to sudden funding of $300,000 from the City of Chesterfield and some private businesses Metro would operate a “98” line from the T&C Depot at Ballas and I-64 out the 64-corridor until November.  He mentioned the line would serve important employers including hospitals and health care facilities. 

When I asked if he thought the businesses effected, such as the nursing homes and St. Luke’s Hospital, ran a private shuttle bus from the bus depot, could they do as cheaply as the $300,000 over the next six months. He said he didn’t know.  I think someone could.  

THEN THE HALF TRUTHS:   Next up was Metro’s Jessica Mefford.  She explained that the Metro Call-n-Ride program to pick up persons with disabilities only responds to passengers who live within 3/4s of a mile of a bus stop.  She then gave a number of people in Town and County who use Call n’ Ride and stated that most were along the I-64 corridor and inferred if the new line was not funded they could lose their transportation .I believe this was to scare us into considering funding Clayton Road and Manchester bus lines or to add to the funding of the 98-Line. 

HOWEVER when asked about Medicaid customers using Call n’ Ride she admitted that the “3/4s-of-a-mile from a bus stop” rule did not apply and they would be picked up anywhere in the county.  I used to investigate a lot of Medicaid Fraud involving Call n’ Ride on the east coast.  When asked how many of the Town and Country residents using Call n’ Ride are Medicaid passengers she did not know. I am guessing she didn’t know because it would not help her case if 98% or 100% of the riders received Medicaid assistance, meaning they would not lose any service at all. 

SEND IN THE CLOWNS:  It has only been 18 months since Metro GM Larry Solci was caught by a KTVI cameraman walking away from an interview and referring to St. Louis residents as a “bunch of (bleeping) clowns.”  We might be clowns but we have pretty good memories.    

COMING UP AT THE NEXT BOARD OF ALADERMEN MEETING…SMOKING BAN:   At his last meeting as a member of the Board of Aldermen, Bill Kuehling is introducing a resolution to be sent to the County Executive asking for a county-wide smoking ban.  Most members, but not all, have signed on as co-sponsors. This may not have a lot of impact on County Executive Dooley who is a smoker, but it is a nice statement.  

Two alderpersons are not so sure about this no-smoking thing.  I believe Lynn Wright and Fred Meyland-Smith want to contact local businesses and get their input on the issue.  Guess what?  The bars and eateries that allow smoking are not going to like it one bit!  

In Missouri 25.8% of men smoke while 23.2% of women smoke.  It is one of the higher rates in the country. (In Illinois it is 22.0% men and 18.3% women…in Kansas it is 18.6% men and 17.1% women)  Studies show that the higher the education level on the population the lower the smoking rate. So you figure that more than 75% of Town and Country residents are non-smokers. 

Town and Country already bans public smoking in all buildings except bars and restaurants.  We issue public liquor licenses, but then allow the license holders to exclude segments of the public that have asthma or other lung ailments that make it impossible for them to be around second hand cigarette smoke. 

This resolution is to the County requesting a county wide ban…so there would be no competitive disadvantage to local establishments. Illinois already bans smoking in all bars and restaurants. 

I have to wonder about this resolution coming the day after an election where I tied Mayor Dalton to the four cigarette companies he lobbied for as mayor.  However, I will think that Bill Kuehling only has the public’s welfare in mind.            

Bill did an excellent job not having a lot of people understand he is a Democrat and worked for decades for the Democratic Party in St. Louis.   I for one will vote for this resolution. 

IN CASE YOU DID NOT SEE IT, HERE IS THE CAMPAIGN NEWSLETTER I SENT OUT ON ELECTION EVE.  If you have read it already…congratulations you have finished Newsletter 21.

END OF THE CAMPAIGN:  Well with the help of my wife, almost every house in Town and Country has been visited.  In the case of gated or retirement communities a personal letter was sent by first class mail. 

The final days of the campaign saw three mailers arrive at households…two from the Dalton camp and one from me. 

In the final one Mayor Dalton was on the warpath.  

FACT OR FICTION:  Here are the claims Mayor Dalton made.  You decide if they are fact or fiction.

* Strictly adhered to a conservative fiscal policy, while eliminating wasteful spending and reducing costs.

Eliminate wasteful spending…what do you call the $1.5 million conference center addition to the Longview Farmhouse?  It is not yet operational six months after the ribbon cutting!  The newly expanded farmhouse does not have enough parking spaces to accommodate both park users and conference center users.  

Here’s one…the mayor allowed the police department to waste $660. A photographer was hired to take “Portrait Photos” of all the officers.  Why was it not done in-house?    

How about the $3,500 given with no-bids to an alderman’s next-door-neighbor to “up-date” the city’s logo?  No one liked any of the designs.  I have to qualify that as a clear waste of money. 

I guess the mayor also considers spending $75,000 to perform 75 hysterectomies on deer wise use of tax money.   I have to ask…When you hit a sterilized deer with your car does it do less damage than when you hit a fertile deer?  Does a deer without ovaries going through your windshield injure you less than a fertile deer?        

* Maintained a balanced budget and S&P AAA credit rating throughout all four years in office. 

This year we actually spent some reserve monies.  Next year we are expecting a drop in revenue and will be forced to spend more of the city’s reserve. 

* Brought the Town and Country Crossing project to fruition, while preserving the character of our community and providing a significant source of revenue for the city.

The mayor touted there was going to be an “Upscale Target.”  I don’t know about you but when I go to Target I still use a red plastic shopping cart and I’m still buying toilet paper and detergent. 

Really now let’s face the facts…Wal-Mart and the shopping center on Manchester account for 37% of our income.  Linens and Things should have been renamed Liens and Things since they are bankrupt and out of business.  PetsMart moved out.  Several small retailers have gone out of business.  Wal-Mart is leaving early this fall.

Have you been to Town and Country Crossing lately?  The Whole Foods store has laid off over 20 employees and reduced some inventory. There are times you can enjoy the Target experience almost by yourself.  

How about the rest of the center?  Almost 75% of the stores are empty.  

* Established a task force of professional to review all city fire and EMS service options, resulting in a new contract with West County Fire and EMS designed to substantially improve the quality of service and response times with a more cost-effective arrangement than Town and Country previously had in place.

The mayor was so proud of his task force that he refused to release their report until I hired a lawyer and threatened to sue the city.  Once I got the report, guess what?  The report recommended the city help the fire district annex the city and void the contract. At the time the Fire District’s tax rate was 84-cents per $100 assessed value.   Some members of this committee reported never seeing the final report or voting on it. 

The new contract did nothing to improve response times. 

The cost effective contract has the fire district billing for T&C ambulance calls and keeping the first $100,000 collected before T&C gets a nickel. I am hard pressed to figure out how this is cost effective. 

* Fostered a positive business and economic climate in order to ensure consistent safes tax revenue for Town and Country which was up approximately 12% in the last fiscal year.

Apparently the mayor is taking credit for the delay in construction of the new Wal-Mart store in the City of Manchester.  The only reason revenue is up is because Wal-Mart did not leave town as originally scheduled. Next year it will be falling revenue.  Apparently, when the mayor drives through Manchester Meadows and Town and Country Crossing he has missed all those empty store fronts from businesses that have fled.  Next year our revenues are likely to be down 22% and the mayor is not talking about that.  

* Following extensive study, analysis, and planning completed the renovation of the Longview Farm House creating a multipurpose, centrally located facility housing our Parks and Recreation Department and available for the use and enjoyment of the entire community. 

Currently the mayor’s staff has not yet devised a lease policy for the facility. It is only open to the public from 8am to 10am Monday-Friday.  A $1.5 million project that is currently open to the public 10 hours a week early in the morning… this isn’t exactly a bargain. 

* Worked with Westminster Academy to ensure a smooth relocation of its campus to Town and Country. 

Did you happen to see all the NO STADIUM LIGHTS signs all along Clayton Road?  I can tell you this…the Planning and Zoning and Board of Aldermen meetings had overflow crowds of people upset with the Westminster Plans.  If this is what the mayor considers “smooth relocation”…I would hate to see a rough relocation of a school to T&C. 

 * Supported the development and implementation of a master plan for a system of walking trails inter-connecting our Town and Country Parks.  

This is a fancy way to say he supports a sidewalk along busy Clayton Road.  Who doesn’t? 

THE END OF TOWN AND COUNTRY AS WE KNOW IT:  In the same flier Mayor Dalton wrote that I was possibility a threat to the future of Town and Country. 

Come on!  All the Republicans are still around after eight-years of Bill Clinton and all the Democrats are still around after eight years of George W. Bush.   Town and Country will still be around if I am elected to a 4-year term as mayor. 

THE UNANSWERED QUESTION:  Here is what Jon Dalton has refused to answer…What in the world is a lobbyist doing running a government?  Why should the voters give the keys to city hall to a lobbyist for another 4-years?

THE DEFINITION OF ATTACK:  The mayor also accused me of waging personal attacks. Here is what I have brought out going door to door…that the mayor is a lobbyist and I hand people a list of his lobbying clients.  How did I get such a list?  Well the mayor by law has to report his clients to the Missouri Ethics Commission.  I just printed out the mayor’s own report from a state website.  While the mayor calls himself a “business regulation attorney” and his law firm describes him as a “government affairs lawyer” the State of Missouri lists him as a “registered lobbyist.”   I am attacking the mayor with his own list of clients that he supplied to the State of Missouri. 

A NO-NO COMMITTED BY THE MAYOR:  The mayor has me 5-to-2 in the world of mailers.  I have to think mine showing his involvement as a lobbyist and as mayor getting new clients was more effective than his five mailers.  Not to mention the part about his involvement as an investor in a nightclub project where he and his law firm used eminent domain to grab land in St. Louis at low prices for a private development.  

But the one that really ticked me off was his third mailer where he used photos of uniform Town and Country police officers.  You simply do not drag the police into local politics.  Well the mayor does, but no one should. 

Please Vote on Tuesday, April 7.   A regular Alderman Newsletter will out in the next few days.

(Once again the results showed I was unable to double the number of votes I got in the 2008 aldermanic race when I was elected.  I got creamed.  While the mayor had wine and cheese parties and dinners…I didn’t even hold a Beer and a Brat event.  Like I said earlier in this newsletter I am sure I would have done well running against Jon Dalton in Overland.)                      

